

Lisa Reinsberg, Executive Director
International Justice Resource Center
5 3rd Street, Suite 707
San Francisco, CA 94103
lisa@ijrcenter.org

Jamil Dakwar, Director, Human Rights Program
American Civil Liberties Union
125 Broad Street, 18th Floor
New York, NY 10004
jdakwar@aclu.org

November 15, 2017

President Francisco José Eguiguren Praeli
Commissioner Margarete May Macaulay
Commissioner Luis Ernesto Vargas Silva
Executive Secretary Paulo Abrão
Inter-American Commission on Human Rights
1889 F Street, N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20006

Re: Update on Effect of U.S. Executive Orders “Protecting the Nation from Foreign Terrorist Entry into the United States”

Dear Commissioners Eguiguren Praeli, Macaulay, and Vargas Silva, and Executive Secretary Abrão,

We, the undersigned civil society organizations, write to update the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights on President Trump’s Executive Order “Protecting the Nation from Foreign Terrorist Entry into the United States,” with a focus on developments since the March 21, 2017 hearing¹ on this matter. Although revised, this Executive Order and related initiatives continue to violate, or threaten, fundamental human rights of American citizens, migrants, asylum seekers, and refugees. We ask the Commission to maintain its involvement in monitoring and responding to this situation, including by taking the specific actions listed at the conclusion of this letter.

Background and Update on Effects of Executive Order “Protecting the Nation from Foreign Terrorist Entry into the United States”

On January 27, 2017, the President of the United States signed an executive order (“EO-1”)² including a 90-day ban on entry by citizens of Iran, Iraq, Libya, Somalia, Syria, and Yemen;³ a 120-day suspension of all refugee admissions;⁴ and an indefinite suspension of the admission of Syrian refugees.⁵ From the outset, and as two federal appeals courts have held, this was clearly a discriminatory ban that violated the U.S. Constitution in targeting Muslims. Soon after it was issued, individuals, organizations, and four states—Massachusetts, New York, Virginia, and Washington—filed or joined suits to challenge this Executive Order, and on February 3, Judge James L. Robart of the United States District Court for the

¹ Impact of Executive Orders “Border Security and Immigration Enforcements Improvements;” “Protecting the Nation from Foreign Terrorist entry into the United States;” “Expediting Environmental Reviews and Approval for High Priority Infrastructure Projects” on Human Rights in the United States (Ex-officio), March 21, 2017.

² Executive Order: Protecting the Nation from Foreign Terrorist Entry into the United States (Jan. 27, 2017), *available at* <https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2017/01/27/executive-order-protecting-nation-foreignterrorist-entry-united-states>.

³ *Id.* § 3(c) citing 8 U.S. Code § 1187(a)(12), *available at* <https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/8/1187>.

⁴ *Id.* § 5(a).

⁵ *Id.* § 5(c).

Western District of Washington granted a temporary restraining order, enjoining the implementation of the executive order nationwide.⁶ The Ninth Circuit then refused to stay that injunction on February 9.⁷ In response to the Ninth Circuit's ruling and implementation challenges, a revised Executive Order was issued on March 6, 2017.⁸ In the days leading up to this new order, senior White House officials reiterated the President's view that EO-1 was fully lawful, and that the new order ("EO-2") would be "tailored" to address "minor" and "very technical issues" they claimed troubled the courts with regard to EO-1.⁹ Then-press secretary, Sean Spicer, affirmed that "[t]he principles of the executive order remain the same."¹⁰ Stephen Miller, a senior advisor to President Trump, explained that EO-2 would constitute "the same, basic policy outcome for the country."¹¹

As promised, the new order remained largely the same: it banned entry for a new 90-day period for individuals from six of the same seven predominantly Muslim countries in EO-1, preventing the issuance of visas to nationals of six Muslim majority countries. EO-2 did include some modifications in response to public pressure and judicial decisions (for example, it removed the language prioritizing and providing exceptions for religious minorities and did not apply to legal permanent residents or visa holders), but remained very similar in its operation and provisions to EO-1, cutting the number of refugees to be admitted to the United States, allowing some discretionary waivers, and requiring a report based on a worldwide review to identify whether foreign countries provided sufficient information to ensure that visas issued to their nationals would not present a security or public safety threat.

At the time of the IACHR's hearing on this and other executive orders, EO-2 had already been challenged in district courts in Hawaii and Maryland. In *International Refugee Assistance Project (IRAP) v. Trump*, a Maryland federal district court enjoined the implementation of section 2 of EO-2 on March 15, 2017, and the Fourth Circuit affirmed the injunction on June 1, 2017.¹² A district court in Hawaii issued a similar, broader injunction in *Hawaii v. Trump*.¹³ The Ninth Circuit also upheld that district court's order

⁶ See Joanna Walters, *Four States Sue Trump Administration over 'Un-American' Travel Ban*, GUARDIAN, Jan. 31, 2017, available at <https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2017/jan/31/trump-travel-ban-state-lawsuits>; *Washington v. Trump*, No. C17-0141JLR, 2017 WL 462040 (W.D. Wash. Feb. 3, 2017), available at <https://www.clearinghouse.net/chDocs/public/IM-WA-0029-0005.pdf>.

⁷ *Washington v. Trump*, 847 F.3d 1151 (9th Cir. 2017) (per curiam), *reconsideration en banc denied*, 853 F.3d 933 (9th Cir. 2017), available at <https://www.clearinghouse.net/chDocs/public/IM-WA-0029-0067.pdf>

⁸ Executive Order: Protecting the Nation from Foreign Terrorist Entry into the United States (March 6, 2017), available at <https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2017/03/06/executive-order-protecting-nation-foreign-terrorist-entry-united-states> [hereinafter Executive Order].

⁹ Matt Zapotosky, *The Washington Post*, "A new travel ban with 'mostly minor technical differences'? That probably won't cut it, analysts say," Feb. 22, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/a-new-travel-ban-with-mostly-minor-technical-differences-that-probably-wont-cut-it-analysts-say/2017/02/22/8ae9d7e6-f918-11e6-bf01-d47f8cf9b643_story.html?utm_term=.89dddc21bad

¹⁰ The White House, Press Gaggle by Press Secretary Sean Spicer, March 6, 2017, available at <https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2017/03/06/press-gaggle-press-secretary-sean-spicer>.

¹¹ Callum Borchers, *The Washington Post*, "Stephen Miller went on Fox News, Now a federal court says it cannot 'pretend it has not seen what it has.'" March 30, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/the-fix/wp/2017/03/09/stephen-millers-fox-news-interview-is-coming-back-to-haunt-president-trump/?utm_term=.69b4c167a91a.

¹² See *IRAP v. Trump*, No. 8:17-cv-00361-TDC (D. Md. June 1, 2017), available at <https://www.clearinghouse.net/detail.php?id=15637>.

¹³ See *State of Hawaii v. Trump*, No. 17-cv-00050-DKW-KSC (D. Haw. Mar. 15, 2017), available at <https://www.clearinghouse.net/chDocs/public/IM-HI-0004-0032.pdf>.

enjoining sections 2¹⁴ and 6¹⁵ on June 12, 2017, which refer to the 90-day ban on admissions of citizens of the six listed countries and the 120-day suspension of refugee admissions.¹⁶

On June 1, 2017, the Trump administration took the matter to the Supreme Court, seeking an emergency stay of both injunctions and certiorari review.¹⁷ On June 26, the Supreme Court issued a decision agreeing to review the Fourth and Ninth Circuit rulings on EO-2.¹⁸ In the same decision, the Supreme Court granted in part the U.S. Government's request to stay the lower courts' injunctions prohibiting the government from excluding individuals with a "credible claim of a *bona fide* relationship with a person or entity in the United States."¹⁹

On September 24, 2017, the Trump administration issued Presidential Proclamation No. 9645, entitled "Enhancing Vetting Capabilities and Processes for Detecting Attempted Entry Into the United States by Terrorists or Other Public-Safety Threats."²⁰ The Presidential Proclamation ("Muslim Ban 3.0") operates like the previous travel bans, denying visas to individuals from eight countries, including Chad, Iran, Libya, North Korea, Syria, Somalia, Venezuela and Yemen—but now on an indefinite basis.²¹ According to the Proclamation, the countries included in this new ban were designated in a September 2017 report to the President from the Department of Homeland Security based on risk factors and inadequate information-sharing protocols (for example, Somalia was not identified as having inadequate protocols and Iraq, excluded from the list, did not meet the baseline criteria).²² While only specific government officials and their relatives from Venezuela are impacted by this ban, the Proclamation suspends indefinitely the entry on immigrant visas of nationals from Iran, Libya, Somalia, North Korea, Syria, Chad, and Yemen. In light of this Proclamation, the Supreme Court dismissed as moot both the Fourth Circuit and the Ninth Circuit's rulings on EO-2.²³

Following the Proclamation, plaintiffs resumed litigation in the Federal District Courts of Maryland and Hawaii challenging the Presidential Proclamation.²⁴ On October 17, Judge Derrick K. Watson in United

¹⁴ Executive Order § 2, "Temporary Suspension of Entry for Nationals of Countries of Particular Concern During Review Period."

¹⁵ Executive Order § 6, "Realignment of the U.S. Refugee Admissions Program for 9 Fiscal Year 2017."

¹⁶ *State of Hawaii v. Trump*, No. 17-cv-00050-DKW-KSC (9th Cir. June 12, 2017), available at http://cdn.ca9.uscourts.gov/datastore/uploads/general/cases_of_interest/17-15589%20per%20curiam%20opinion.pdf; See also Josh Gerstein, *Ninth Circuit upholds block on Trump's travel ban*, POLITICO, June 12, 2017, available at <http://www.politico.com/story/2017/06/12/ninth-circuit-upholds-block-on-trumps-travel-ban-239433>.

¹⁷ *Trump et al. v. IRAP, petition for cert. filed*, (582 U. S. ____ (2017)) (Nos. 16–1436 (16A1190) and 16–1540 (16A1191)), available at http://www.nafsa.org/_/file/_/amresource/trumpvIRAPcertpetition.pdf.

¹⁸ *Trump et al. v. International Refugee Assistance Project et al.*, Nos. 16–1436 & 16–1540, 2 & 7 (2017) (order vacating preliminary injunction), available at https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/16pdf/16-1436_l6hc.pdf.

¹⁹ *Id.*

²⁰ Proclamation No. 9645, 82 Fed. Reg. 186, 45161 (Sept. 24, 2017), available at <https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2017/09/24/enhancing-vetting-capabilities-and-processes-detecting-attempted-entry>.

²¹ *Id.*

²² *Id.*

²³ *Trump et al. v. International Refugee Assistance Project et al.*, No. 16–1436, 2017 WL 4518553 (Oct. 10 2017), vacating as moot 857 F. 3d 554 (4th Cir. 2017) available at https://www.supremecourt.gov/orders/courtorders/101017zr_7k47.pdf; *Trump v. Hawaii*, No. 16-1540 (Oct. 24, 2017), vacating as moot No. 17-15589 (9th Cir. 2017).

²⁴ *We're Challenging Muslim Ban 3.0, Which Is Just More of the Same*, AMERICAN CIVIL LIBERTIES UNION FOUNDATION (Oct. 3, 2017), <https://www.aclu.org/blog/immigrants-rights/were-challenging-muslim-ban-30-which-just-more>

States District Court for the District of Hawaii issued a nationwide temporary restraining order (subsequently converted to a preliminary injunction) preventing the federal government from enforcing or implementing enforcing Section 2 of the Proclamation, which suspended the entry of nationals from the specified countries (except as to nationals of North Korea and Venezuela).²⁵ Judge Watson held that this Proclamation lacked sufficient evidence that the entry of nationals from the six specified countries would be harmful to the interests of the United States.²⁶ Also on October 17, Judge Theodore Chuang in the United States District Court for the District of Maryland issued an injunction prohibiting the federal government from enforcing Section 2 of the Proclamation (likewise exempting North Korea and Venezuela). However, this injunction only applies to those individuals who have a *bona fide* relationship with a person or entity in the United States.²⁷ The government has appealed both injunctions, and the *IRAP* plaintiffs have cross appealed the limit of relief in that case to those with *bona fide* relationships.²⁸

On a parallel track, the U.S. government has dramatically reduced the number of refugees to be accepted into the United States for resettlement from 110,000 to 45,000 for fiscal year 2018 (which started October 1, 2017).²⁹ The EO-2 120-day review of the refugee program concluded on October 24, 2017 and with its resumption, the Trump administration announced a new executive order entitled, “Resuming the United States Refugee Admissions Program with Enhanced Vetting Capabilities.”³⁰ While noting that “a general resumption” of the resettlement program “is consistent with the security and welfare of the United States,” the order notes that changes and enhancements to the existing vetting procedure had been made while the program was on hold.³¹ Even with these changes, however, the U.S. government has essentially halted resettlement of nationals of 11 countries (almost all Muslim-majority) over the next 90-day review period.³² Moreover, the applications of relatives of refugees to come to the United States to join their resettled family members have also been halted.³³

same; *Hawaii gets chance to make case for fighting 3rd travel ban*, WASHINGTON POST (Oct. 6, 2017), https://www.washingtonpost.com/national/religion/hawaii-gets-chance-to-make-case-for-fighting-3rd-travel-ban/2017/10/06/fed7ce32-ab02-11e7-9a98-07140d2eed02_story.html?utm_term=.45e76b7acf44.

²⁵ *State of Hawaii v. Trump*, No. 17-cv-00050-DKW-KSC (D. Haw. Oct. 17, 2017), available at <http://www.politico.com/f/?id=0000015f-2bab-d519-a57f-7fabf1450002>; *State of Hawaii v. Trump*, No. 17-cv-00050-DKW-KSC, Order, Preliminary Injunction (D. Haw. Oct. 20, 2017).

²⁶ See *id.* at 2.

²⁷ *IRAP v. Trump*, No. 8:17-cv-00361-TDC (D. Md. Oct. 17, 2017), available at <http://www.politico.com/f/?id=0000015f-2ff1-d58b-a9df-fff1eaf0001>.

²⁸ *IRAP v. Trump*, No. 8:17-cv-00361-TDC, Dkt. 229, Notice of Cross Appeal (Oct. 23, 2017)

²⁹ U.S. Department of State, “Background Briefing: U.S. Government Officials On the Refugee Cap for Fiscal Year 2018,” Sept. 27, 2017, available at <https://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2017/09/274464.htm>.

³⁰ The White House, Executive Order, “Presidential Executive Order on Resuming the United States Refugee Admissions Program with Enhanced Vetting Capabilities,” available at <https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2017/10/24/presidential-executive-order-resuming-united-states-refugee-admissions>

³¹ *Id.*

³² Rex W. Tillerson, Secretary, Department of State, Memorandum to the President Re “Resuming the United States Refugee Admissions Program with Enhanced Vetting Capabilities,” Oct. 23, 2017; Reuters, “Under Trump plan, refugees from 11 countries face additional U.S. barriers,” Oct. 24, 2017, available at <http://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-immigration-refugees/under-trump-plan-refugees-from-11-countries-face-additional-u-s-barriers-idUSKBN1CT2IV>; Betsy Fisher, *IRAP*, “Trump’s New Refugee Vetting Rules Will All but Stop the Resettlement Process,” Oct. 25, 2017, available at <https://www.aclu.org/blog/immigrants-rights/trumps-new-refugee-vetting-rules-will-all-stop-resettlement-process>

³³ CNBC, “Trump’s refugee ban ends but 11 countries still aren’t in the clear,” Oct. 24, 2017, available at <https://www.cnbc.com/2017/10/24/us-resumes-refugee-admissions-11-countries-excluded.html>

While the Executive Orders and most recent Proclamation continue to be challenged in domestic courts, their impact is significant. Recent data regarding refugee admissions and arrivals to the United States show a marked decrease in the number of refugee admissions in March, April, and May (a total of 9,375 individuals) as compared to the preceding three months (a total of 18,728 individuals).³⁴ Further, visitors from the countries targeted by the bans—Iran, Libya, Somalia, Sudan, Syria, and Yemen—have seen a decline in the six months following the initial travel ban.³⁵ Moreover, refugee arrivals from Muslim-majority countries have also plummeted. Given the turmoil and war many Muslim-majority countries are facing, Muslims made up nearly half the number of refugees admitted to the United States last year.³⁶ However, in the first seven months of the Trump administration, the number of Muslim refugees admitted dropped to 37 percent of the total number of refugees—notably, it dropped by 73 percent as compared to last year.³⁷ The monthly issuance of visitor visas from six of the countries targeted by the bans has fallen by 40 percent this year.³⁸ Visitor visas issued to people from all Arab nations have fallen 16 percent, and visitor visas issued to people from Muslim majority countries fell by eight percent.³⁹

Simultaneously, advocacy organizations and community members around the country have risen up to show their disdain for the Muslim ban and in support of the Constitution and of Muslim communities in the U.S. Beginning with the outpouring of individuals in airports following the first version of the Muslim ban, communities continue to demand an end to the ban, whether by the administration or by Congress. On October 18, the scheduled implementation day of Muslim Ban 3.0, a coalition of 15 organizations delivered a petition of over 110,000 signatures to Congress demanding that members immediately pass legislation to rescind the illegal and unconstitutional Muslim ban.⁴⁰ That day, 28 Senators introduced a bill to block Muslim Ban 3.0, led by Senator Dianne Feinstein and Senator Chris Murphy.⁴¹ Though it was not the first bill to be introduced in Congress to rescind the Muslim Ban, members continue to demand answers from the administration regarding the Muslim ban and ask their colleagues to support a legislative solution. Simultaneously that day, thousands of people marched in Washington, DC, demanding an end to the Muslim ban.⁴² This rally was endorsed by nearly 200 organizations and approximately 70 additional events were held in 20 other cities around the country.

Update on Related Immigration Policy Initiatives

³⁴ See Refugee Processing Center, Admissions & Arrivals, <http://www.wrapsnet.org/admissions-and-arrivals/>.

³⁵ Nahal Toosi et al., *Muslim nations targeted by Trump's travel ban see steep visa drop*, POLITICO (Sept. 28, 2017), <http://www.politico.com/interactives/2017/trump-travel-ban-muslim-visa-decline/>.

³⁶ Pew Research Center, "Key facts about refugees to the U.S.," Jan. 30, 2017, *available at* <http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2017/01/30/key-facts-about-refugees-to-the-u-s/>

³⁷ Bill Frelick, *The Hill*, "Drastic drop in US admissions is bad news for Muslim refugees," Sept. 14, 2017, *available at* <http://thehill.com/opinion/immigration/350691-drastic-drop-in-us-admissions-is-bad-news-for-muslim-refugees#bottom-story-socials>.

³⁸ *Id.*

³⁹ *Id.*

⁴⁰ Amnesty International, Press Release, "Organizations Urge Congress to Act to End Muslim Ban Once and For All," Oct. 18, 2017, *available at* <https://www.amnestyusa.org/press-releases/organizations-urge-congress-to-act-to-end-muslim-ban-once-and-for-all/>.

⁴¹ Senator Dianne Feinstein, Press Release, "Feinstein, Murphy Introduce Bill to Block Latest Trump Travel Ban," Oct. 18, 2017, *available at* <https://www.feinstein.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/press-releases?id=01FF5A09-51C9-465D-B863-3F009261399A>

⁴² Voice of America, "DC Protesters Denounce Trump Travel Ban," Oct. 19, 2017, *available at* <https://www.voanews.com/a/marchers-dc-protest-travel-ban/4077073.html>.

In addition to the Proclamation formally and indefinitely preventing nationals of six Muslim majority countries from entering United States in most circumstances, the Trump administration issued a memorandum implementing immediate heightened screening and vetting for applications for visa applicants,⁴³ which has been described by experts as a “*de facto* Muslim ban.”⁴⁴ This extreme vetting was implemented by way of “supplemental questions” for visa applicants which dig back 15 years into their residence, employment, and travel histories among other things and ask for their social media handles without definition or limitation as to how they will be used or how the information of their colleagues, family, or friends who are associated with them online might be used.⁴⁵ These questions will not get asked of every applicant, but those who might need more vetting for “terrorism, national security-related, or other visa ineligibilities.”⁴⁶ For some questions, applicants will be asked if it appears that the applicant has been “in an area while that area was under the operational control of a terrorist organization,” yet no training or guidance is detailed as to how officers will know this nor how they will decide who needs additional vetting.⁴⁷

In the past, this type of vague language has been used in other programs and policies, like those used to conduct surveillance and place people on watchlists, and has resulted in the unjust discriminatory treatment of Muslim, Arab, Iranian, Middle Eastern, and South Asian communities. Notably, the President also made the purpose of these extreme vetting measures clear through his repeated calls for “ideological certification” and “extreme vetting” while making specific reference to Islam, Muslims, or people from Muslim-majority countries, incorrectly and unjustly conflating these categorically with terrorism.⁴⁸ On October 2, 2017, the Brennan Center for Justice filed a public records request to the U.S. State Department seeking the release of information on the Trump administration’s visa-applicant vetting policies and procedures.⁴⁹

These and other recent policy changes excessively burden visa applicants and persons seeking resettlement without concretely identifying the national security benefits that they are meant to

⁴³ *Memorandum for the Secretary of State, the Attorney General, the Secretary of Homeland Security*, THE WHITE HOUSE (Mar. 6, 2017), <https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2017/03/06/memorandum-secretary-state-attorney-general-secretary-homeland-security>.

⁴⁴ Harsha Panduranga et al., *Extreme Vetting and the Muslim Ban* (Oct. 2, 2017), available at <https://www.brennancenter.org/publication/extreme-vetting-and-muslim-ban>; see generally, American Civil Liberties Union, ACLU Comment on Supplemental Questions for Visa Applicants,” Oct. 2, 2017, available at <https://www.aclu.org/letter/aclu-comment-supplemental-questions-visa-applicants>

⁴⁵ 60-Day Notice of Proposed Information Collection: Supplemental Questions for Visa Applicants, 82 Fed. Reg. 36180 (notice posted on Aug 3, 2017), available at <https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2017/08/03/2017-16343/60-day-notice-of-proposed-information-collection-supplemental-questions-for-visa-applicants>.

⁴⁶ *Id.*

⁴⁷ *Id.*

⁴⁸ *Los Angeles Times*, “Transcript: Donald Trump’s full immigration speech, annotated,” Aug. 31, 2016, available at <http://www.latimes.com/politics/la-na-pol-donald-trump-immigration-speech-transcript-20160831-snap-htmistory.html>; Rebecca Shabad, “Donald Trump calls for ‘extreme’ ideological screening test for new immigrants,” Aug. 15, 2016, available at <https://www.cbsnews.com/news/donald-trump-proposes-ideological-test-immigration-u-s/>.

⁴⁹ Brennan Center for Justice, *Brennan Center Files FOIA Request for Information on “Extreme Vetting” Policies*, 2 October 2017, available at <https://www.brennancenter.org/analysis/brennan-center-files-foia-request-information-extreme-vetting-policies>.

achieve.⁵⁰ With regard to the regional and human rights norms that may be infringed by some or all of these policy measures, we refer to our coalition letter of February 6, 2017.⁵¹

Requested Action

We urge the Commission to engage with the United States government and initiate a constructive dialogue concerning its obligation to respect the human rights of U.S. citizens, migrants, refugees, and asylum seekers. In particular, we reiterate the specific recommendations for follow-up on this matter that we made at the March 21 hearing.⁵² With regard to this Executive Order, those recommendations include, *inter alia*, asking the Commission to:

1. Urge the United States government to rescind the Muslim Ban Executive Order/Proclamation, the Executive Order on refugee admissions and enhanced vetting and related measures, and related guidance and corresponding memoranda on their implementation as necessary to comply with its obligations to respect, protect, and fulfill the human rights of U.S. citizens, migrants regardless of immigration status or religion, including asylum seekers, refugees, and their families;
2. Engage in ongoing monitoring of implementation of these executive orders and related policy developments, including by:
 - 2.1. initiating and maintaining close coordination between the IACHR and relevant United Nations human rights mechanisms on these issues. In particular, we request that IACHR – including through its Rapporteurship on the Rights of Migrants, communicate and coordinate with the United Nations special procedures in the relevant thematic areas for the purpose of conducting any country visits or follow-up to country visits and issuing joint statements regarding pertinent developments; and,
 - 2.2. gathering information on the impacts of the executive orders in other countries of the region during hearings and country visits.
3. Follow up on implementation of its recommendations issued in previous cases involving the human rights of migrants in the United States, and fulfillment of the general obligations identified therein, including the cases of Wayne Smith, Hugo Armendariz, *et al.*; Andrea Mortlock; Ferrer-Mazorra *et al.*; Leopoldo Zumaya, Francisco Berumen Lizalde, *et al.*; and Haitian Interdiction.
4. Follow up on the problems identified and recommendations issued in its thematic and country reports related to the rights of migrants, specifically including the *Report on Immigration in the United States: Detention and Due Process* (2010) and *Human Rights Situation of Refuge and Migrant Families and Unaccompanied Children in the United States of America* (2015).

⁵⁰ 60-Day Notice of Proposed Information Collection: Supplemental Questions for Visa Applicants, 82 Fed. Reg. 36,180 (posted Aug. 3, 2017); *see also* Michael D. Shear, Trump Administration Orders Tougher Screening of Visa Applicants, The New York Times (Mar. 23, 2017), <https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/23/us/politics/visa-extreme-vetting-rex-tillerson.html>.

⁵¹ IJRC & ACLU, *Letter Re: Convening an Emergency Hearing on Executive Order “Protection the Nation from Foreign Terrorist Entry into the United States at March 2017 Period of Sessions*, available at http://www.ijrcenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/IACHR_Muslim-Ban-coalition-letter-Feb.-6-2017.pdf.

⁵² ACLU et al., *Request for Follow-up Concerning Hearings No. 26, 161st Period of Sessions: Inter-American Commission on Human Rights*, available at http://www.ijrcenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/IACHR_request_follow-up.pdf.

Sincerely,

International Justice Resource Center (IJRC)
American Civil Liberties Union (ACLU)
Albuquerque Center for Peace and Justice
American-Arab Anti-Discrimination Committee (ADC)
Asian Americans Advancing Justice
Center for Gender & Refugee Studies
Center for Justice & Accountability
Center for Justice and International Law (CEJIL)
Columbia Law School Human Rights Institute
Council on American-Islamic Relations (CAIR)
Four Freedoms Forum
Global Justice Center
Hawai'i Institute for Human Rights
Human Rights Advocates
Human Rights Center, UC Berkeley School of Law
International Human Rights Clinic at Loyola Law School, Los Angeles
International Human Rights Clinic, University of Chicago Law School
International Refugee Assistance Project (IRAP)
Labour, Health and Human Rights Development Centre
National Center for Law and Economic Justice
National Immigration Law Center
Pozen Center for Human Rights, University of Chicago
Project South